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invited speaker at the annual meeting of 
the Entomological Society of America, Fort 
Lauderdale, Fla., on Dec. 17.

Stephen Fredman, professor of English 
and department chairperson, presented 
the invited lecture “Collage Culture: Harry 
Smith and California Poetry” at the sym-
posium “The Artworlds of the Sixties,” 
Univ. of Notre Dame, Nov. 15.

Gustavo Gutiérrez, OP, the O’Hara Pro-
fessor of Theology, and Kellogg Institute 
and Institute for Latino Studies Fellow, 
presented a keynote at the Oxford Las 
Casas Lectures in Oxford titled “Las Casas 
between Two Worlds” on Nov. 2; “The Wit-
ness of Archbishop Romero” presented at 
the “Paul VI’s Lectures” in London, Nov. 4; 
and “Cesar Vallejo” at the “Feria Interna-
cional del Libro” in Guadalajara, Mexico 
on Nov. 27, and “José María Arguedas” on 
Nov. 28.

Alan C. Seabaugh, professor of electri-
cal engineering, presented the invited talk 
titled “High Speed, Low Power, and Mixed 
Signal Tunneling Device Technology,” writ-
ten with Patrick Fay, associate professor of 
electrical engineering, and Q. Liu, S. Sutar, 
Q. Zhang, W. Zhao, J. Zhao, Y. Yan, B. Wu, 
S. Kabeer, D. Wheeler, and Z. Racz, at the 
“International Workshop on Nano Process-
es and Devices, and Their Applications,” in 
Nagoya, Japan on Dec. 16.

JoEllen Welsh, professor of biological sci-
ences, presented “Vitamin D Signalling in 
Cancer: Implications for Prevention and 
Therapy” as the keynote speaker at a re-
search symposium at St. Vincent’s  
Hospital/ Conway Institute in Dublin,  
Ireland on Dec. 2.

Publications

J. Douglas Archer, librarian, contributed 
to “Religion and Intellectual Freedom: 
Divine Revelation in the Marketplace of 
Ideas” (edited transcript of panel presenta-
tions by M.E. Marty, S. Jacoby, M. Wessells, 

and J. Douglas Archer sponsored by the 
ALA Intellectual Freedom Round Table, 
ALA Intellectual Freedom Committee, and 
ALA Divisional Intellectual Freedom Com-
mittees, at American Library Association 
annual meeting, Chicago, June 25, 2005), 
published in the Newsletter on Intellectual 
Freedom 54, No. 6 (November): 270–72 and 
308–14. 

Susan Blum, director of the Center for 
Asian Studies, Fellow in the Kellogg Insti-
tute for International Studies, and associ-
ate professor of anthropology, published 
“Nationalism without Linguism: Tolerating 
Chinese Variants” in The Contest of Lan-
guage: Before and Beyond Nationalism, ed. 
W. Martin Bloomer, associate professor of 
Classics (Univ. of Notre Dame Press, 2005): 
134–64.

John Duffy, assistant professor of English, 
published “‘Primitives’ and Pencils: The 
Social Construction of ‘Preliteracy’” in The 
International Journal of Learning 11 (2004).

Kevin Hart, the Notre Dame Professor of 
English, concurrent professor of philoso-
phy, and Nanovic Institute Fellow, pub-
lished “Tracking the Trace,” Meanjin 64, 
No. 4 (2005): 130–38, “The Trader’s Wife,” 
(trans. of Li Bo), ibid.: 139, and “To Think 
of You Tonight,” (trans. of Pedro Salinas), 
ibid.: 140; “The Profound Reserve,” After 
Blanchot: Literature, Criticism, Philosophy, 
ed. L. Hill, B. Nelson, and D. Vardoulakis 
(Univ. of Delaware Press, 2006): 35–57; and 
“Snow,” on Poetry Daily (Dec. 255) at http://
www.poems.com/snowhart.htm.

Edward J. Maginn, professor of chemical 
and biomolecular engineering, published 
“Rapid Shear Viscosity Calculation by 
Momentum Impulse Relaxation Molecular 
Dynamics” with M.S. Kelkar, Journal of 
Chemical Physics 123 (2005): 224904; and 
“Assessing the Factors Responsible for Ionic 
Liquid Toxicity to Aquatic Organisms via 
Quantitative Structure–Property Relation-
ship Modeling” with D.J. Couling, R.J. Ber-
not, K.M. Docherty, and J.K.  Dixon, Green 
Chemistry 8 (2006): 82–90.

Alan C. Seabaugh, professor of electrical 
engineering, published “Opposing De-
pendence of the Electron and Hole Gate 
Currents in SOI MOSFETs under Uniaxial 
Strain” with W. Zhao, V. Adams, D. Jova-
novic, and B. Winstead, IEEE Electron De-
vice Letters 26 (2005): 410-12; and “Design 

Honors

Guillermo O’Donnell, the Kellogg Profes-
sor of Government, was appointed a mem-
ber of the International Committee of the 
Global Forum on Peace and Civilization 
located in the Academy of Korean Studies, 
Seoul.

Activities

John Adams, associate professor of biologi-
cal sciences, attended the annual meeting 
of ASTMH as an invited speaker for the 
“Vivax Genome Conference” in Rockville, 
Md., Dec. 10.

Mark Alber, professor of mathematics and 
concurrent professor of physics, presented 
a special lecture in developmental biology 
on Dec. 9 at Stanford Univ; and lectures on 
multiscale approaches to three-dimensional 
modelling of morphogenesis at the Univ. 
of California at Berkeley and the Univ. of 
California at Irvine on Dec. 5 and 7, as well 
as at the California Institute of Technology 
on Dec. 6.

David Bartels, professional specialist in the 
Radiation Laboratory, presented “Errone-
ous Arrhenius Extrapolation: Reactions of 
H Atoms, OH Radicals and (e-)aq in High 
Temperature and Supercritical Water” and 
was a co-organizer of the symposium on 
“The Role of Water in Electron-Driven 
Processes” at the “Pacifichem 2005 Confer-
ence,” Dec. 15–20 in Honolulu.

Susan Blum, director of the Center for 
Asian Studies, Fellow in the Kellogg Insti-
tute for International Studies, and associ-
ate professor of anthropology, presented 
“Truth, Power, and Speaking Up In/On 
China” at the annual meeting of the Ameri-
can Anthropological Association in Wash-
ington, D.C., on Dec. 2.

Jeffrey Feder, associate professor of bio-
logical sciences, presented “Habitat Avoid-
ance: Overlooking an Important Aspect 
of Sympatric Host Rate Formation” as an 
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Approach using Tunnel Diodes for Lower-
ing Power in Differential Amplifiers” with 
Q. Liu, IEEE Transactions on Circuits and 
Systems II, No. 52 (2005): 572–75.

Andrew J. Sommese, the Duncan Professor 
of Mathematics, published “Notes on Very 
Ample Vector Bundles on 3-Folds” with H. 
Maeda, Archiv der Mathematik 85 (2005):, 
527–37; and “Solution of Polynomial Sys-
tems Derived from Differential Equations” 
with Charles W. Wampler, adjunct profes-
sor of mathematics, G. Allgower, and D. 
Bates, Computing 76 (2005): 1–10.

Laurence R. Taylor, professor of math-
ematics, published “Complex Spin Struc-
tures on 3-Manifolds” in Geometry and 
Topology of Manifolds, Fields Institute Com-
munications 47, Boden, et al., eds. (Prince-
ton Univ. Press, 2005): 313–17.

Additions and Omissions

The following are updates and corrections 
submitted after the publication of issue 4 of 
this report:

Aaron Bales, Assistant Librarian, University 
Libraries. BA, Harvard Univ., 1988; MLS, 
Indiana Univ., 2001 (2002).

Robert Brandt, Professional Specialist in 
Architecture. BS, Univ. of Southern Indiana, 
1986; MFA, Indiana State Univ., 1989.

Jaleh Dashti-Gibson, Associate Professional 
Specialist, Director of Academic Programs, 
Joan B. Kroc Institute for International Peace 
Studies. BA, Texas A&M Univ., 1990; MA, 
Univ. of Notre Dame, 1992; PhD, ibid., 
1998.

Kenneth J. DeBoer, Assistant Dean and 
Associate Professional Specialist in the First 
Year of Studies. BA, Hope College, 1974; 
MA, Univ. of Notre Dame, 1976 (1990).

Elizabeth Dube, Associate Librarian in 
the University Libraries. BA, Univ. of Con-
necticut, 1993; MLIS, Univ. of Texas, 1998 
(1998).

Theresa Ghilarducci, Professor of Econom-
ics, Director of the Higgins Labor Research 

Center, Fellow in the Nanovic Institute for 
European Studies, Fellow in the Joan B. Kroc 
Institute for International Peace Studies, and 
Fellow in the Helen Kellogg Institute for In-
ternational Studies. AB, Univ. of California, 
Berkeley, 1978; PhD, ibid., 1984 (1983).

Li Guo, Associate Professor of Classics and 
Fellow in the Medieval Institute. BA, Shang-
hai International Studies Univ., 1979; MA, 
MPh, Yale Univ., 1991; PhD, ibid., 1994 
(1999).

Dennis C. Jacobs, Vice President and As-
sociate Provost, and Professor of Chemistry 
and Biochemistry. BS, Univ. of California, 
Irvine, 1981; BS, ibid., 1982; PhD, Stanford 
Univ., 1988 (1988).

Edward J. Maginn, Professor of Chemical 
and Biomolecular Engineering. BS, Iowa 
State Univ., 1987; PhD, Univ. of California, 
Berkeley, 1995 (1995).

Martha Merritt, Professional Specialist, As-
sociate Director of the Joan B. Kroc Institute 
for International Peace Studies, and Fellow 
in the Helen Kellogg Institute for Interna-
tional Studies. BA, Pomona College, 1983; 
MA, Indiana Univ., Bloomington, 1986; 
DPhil., Oxford Univ., 1994 (1994).

Tonia Hap Murphy, Assistant Professional 
Specialist in Accountancy. BA, Univ. of 
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Notre Dame, 1984; JD, Univ. of Michigan, 
1987 (1992).

Dorothy O. Pratt, Associate Professional 
Specialist, Concurrent Assistant Professor of 
History, and Assistant Dean of the College 
of Arts and Letters. BA, Vanderbilt Univ., 
1971; MA, Brigham Young Univ., 1985; 
MA, Univ. of Notre Dame, 1995; PhD, ibid., 
1997.

Naunihal Singh, Instructor and Fellow in 
the Joan B. Kroc Institute for International 
Peace Studies. 

Julianne C. Turner, Associate Professor of 
Psychology Dept. and Fellow, Institute for 
Educational Initiatives. BA, College of New 
Rochelle, 1968; MEd, Boston Univ., 1975; 
PhD, Univ. of Michigan, 1992 (1995).

The following faculty are no longer with the 
University 

Christian DuPont 
Elise Giuliano 

On page 82 of issue 4, under the listing 
of Editors of Scholarly Publications, Rev. 
Ronald Nuzzi, co-editor, was listed as a 
CSC. He is not.

Publications

Alan Bigger, director of Building Services, 
published “Problems Need Solutions, Not 
Dilutions” in Clean Scene (December), 
online at http://www.issa.com/knowledge-
center/index.jsp?cat1=-2&cat2=119&type=
articles&id=1902.
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communications, brought to the Board sev-
eral proposals. The first involved amend-
ment of the current term limits imposed on 
the Chair of the Faculty Board on Athletics 
by the University’s Academic Articles. (Since 
the Chair also operates as the University’s 
NCAA Faculty Athletics Representative, 
those term limits affect that position as 
well.) As developed in a discussion that 
took place at the Board’s previous meeting, 
these limits strongly inhibit the ability of 
the person in those positions to move to 
positions of prominence at a national level. 
The Chair strongly supported abolishing 
those limits, nonetheless emphasizing that 
any such abolition would not affect him; he 
will end his service as Chair at the end of 
his sixth year, as specified by the currently 
applicable term limits. Ms. Conboy asked 
what process attended implementation of 
such a change. Prof. Bellia responded that 
the proposal would be sent to a subcom-
mittee of the Academic Council for its 
review. Should the Academic Council itself 
approve the change, that change would 
then go to the Board of Trustees for its ap-
proval. Despite this relatively long process, 
the amendment hopefully could be ac-
complished by the time of the next meeting 
of the Board of Trustees in February. The 
proposed change would allow future Chairs 
of the Faculty Board on Athletics to be 
reappointed to terms of up to three years 
following the initial three-year term. Reap-
pointments by the president would require 
consultation with the Faculty Board. Prof. 
Bender asked why the subcommittee settled 
on terms of three years rather than some 
longer period. After all, isn’t the intent un-
derlying the proposed change to give the 
person enough time to move up within the 
hierarchies of the various organizations 
off campus? Prof. Power: No reason actu-
ally surfaced in this regard. The three-year 
duration does align with the initial term. 
The Chair added that a three-year term al-
lows for appropriate flexibility; the person 
appointed gets enough time to learn the 
ropes, but both the president and the ap-
pointee get to reconsider the appointment 
before too long a period has elapsed. Father 
Poorman pointed out that a five-year ap-
pointment may make it more difficult to 
find someone willing to serve. Prof. Power 
moved the adoption of the proposal to pur-
sue amendment of the Academic Articles to 

replace the current term limits applicable 
to the Chair of the Board with the pos-
sibility of reappointments to terms of up to 
three years following consultation with the 
Board. The motion carried unanimously.

Prof. Power also brought before the Board a 
proposal for the creation of the position of 
“Chair designate.” Under the proposal and 
when practicable, the president, after con-
sultation with the Faculty Board, would ap-
point the Chair’s successor early enough to 
allow that successor a transitional year dur-
ing which to serve an apprenticeship under 
the incumbent. Thus could the Chair-des-
ignate become familiar with the respon-
sibilities of the two positions involved 
and cultivate relationships with relevant 
personnel both on-campus and off-campus. 
While not disagreeing with the concept, the 
Chair questioned the wisdom of including 
the position within the Academic Articles; 
to his knowledge, no other campus posi-
tions—many more important than Chair of 
the Faculty Board on Athletics—include the 
specific creation of a successor-designate. 
Father Poorman agreed. Placement of the 
provision in the Academic Articles struck 
him as being “overly process-oriented.” 
This matter should be left to the president’s 
discretion. Prof. Power responded that the 
subcommittee thought it wise to provide 
some mechanism for a Chair-designate, but 
did not insist that the position be enshrined 
in the Academic Articles; if not there, the 
provision could be built into our own pro-
cedures. Prof. Fallon concurred; we need 
not include the provision in the Academic 
Articles but, if we do not include it there, 
we should have some process for trigger-
ing such an appointment by the president. 
Prof. Power noted that appointment of a 
Chair-designate, under the proposal, impli-
cated faculty review through presidential 
consultation with the Faculty Board. Dr. 
Shavers: What if the language were softened 
to “could” rather than “should”? The Chair 
suggested that the FBA Manual could in-
clude the sense of the Board regarding the 
desirability of appointing a Chair-designate. 
Such a recommendation would need no 
further process; the Chair could include it 
in the FBA Manual as part of the annual 
review he conducts to bring the volume 
into concurrence with actions taken by the 
Board during the previous year. Address-
ing another issue, the Chair voiced his view 

Faculty Board on Athletics 
University of Notre Dame

Meeting of November 8, 2005

5th Floor Conference Room, Main Building

Members present: Prof. Fernand Dutile 
(Chair); Prof. Patricia Bellia; Prof. Harvey 
Bender; Prof. Eileen Botting; Mr. Bobby 
Brown; Prof. Francis Castellino; Prof. Ste-
phen Fallon; Mr. Patrick Holmes; Prof. Da-
vid Kirkner; (Rev.) Mark Poorman, C.S.C.; 
Prof. F. Clark Power; Dr. Frances Shavers; 
and Prof. John Weber.

Members absent with excuse: Prof. Donald 
Pope-Davis; Dr. Kevin White.

Observers present: Ms. Missy Conboy, Mr. 
Mike Karwoski and Mr. Stan Wilcox, all 
of the Department of Athletics; Ms. Kitty 
Hoye, recorder.

1. Call to order and prayer: The Chair 
called the meeting to order at 5:05 p.m. 
Prof. Power led the group in prayer.

2. Minutes of previous meeting: On the 
motion of Prof. Bender, seconded by Prof. 
Bellia, the minutes for the meeting of Octo-
ber 5, 2005, were unanimously approved. 

3. Announcements: The Chair announced 
that he had approved, on the Board’s behalf, 
proposed schedules for men’s golf (spring 
2006) and men’s and women’s fencing 
(2005–06). The Chair has also approved 
amendments to the schedules for women’s 
swimming (adding November 17, 2005, as 
a missed-class day) and to women’s soccer 
(adding the morning of October 10, 2005, 
as a missed-class morning). Even after 
those amendments, both schedules remain 
within University guidelines. The Chair 
announced approval of the following cap-
tains for 2005–06: women’s fencing (Mariel 
Zagunis, Valerie Providenza and Amy Or-
lando); and men’s fencing (Greg Howard, 
Patrick Ghattas and Frank Bontempo). 
All candidates for captain met University 
guidelines requiring approval by the Office 
of Student Affairs and grade-point averages 
above 2.3. At this point, members of the 
Board ratified the decisions of its Chair. 

4. Possible amendments to University’s 
Academic Articles and Statement of Princi-
ples for Intercollegiate Athletics: Prof. Power, 
speaking on behalf of the subcommittee on 
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that such a Chair-designate should not be a 
formal member of the Board, but rather an 
“observer.” At this point, the Board turned 
its attention to the issue of whether the 
position of “Associate Chair” should be cre-
ated. A person in such a position could, for 
example, cover meetings when the Chair 
is not available. Dr. Shavers indicated her 
concern that creating such a position might 
engender in the person filling it, or in oth-
ers, an expectation, symbolic or otherwise, 
that the Associate Chair would succeed 
to the position of Chair. Responding to 
a question regarding the extent to which 
an Associate Chair might help the Chair, 
the current Chair responded that much of 
his work came as NCAA Faculty Athlet-
ics Representative, and most of that work, 
for example attendance at meetings of the 
Big East faculty athletics representatives or 
national conferences and meetings, proves 
to be non-delegable. Father Poorman: 
Would such an associate help with regard 
to approval of captains and schedules and 
similar matters? Maybe, replied the Chair. 
Nonetheless, although he had no signifi-
cant problem with the concept internally, 
externally the position really is not needed. 
Also, that position might create in the per-
son filling it expectations with regard to 
succeeding to the position of Chair. In any 
event, if his successor should find such a 
position desirable, that Chair could come 
to the Board proposing a more informal 
arrangement for such a person. In light of 
this discussion, Prof. Power moved that the 
proposal for creation of the position of “As-
sociate Chair” be withdrawn; the subcom-
mittee had included it in order to make the 
positions of Board Chair and FAR more at-
tractive. But since, apparently, the addition 
of an “Associate Chair” would result in an 
unnecessary administrative level, it should 
not be pursued. Prof. Power moved, on 
behalf of the subcommittee on communica-
tions, that the FBA Manual reflect the sense 
of the Faculty Board that, when practicable, 
the president appoint a “Chair designate” 
early in the last year of the Chair’s service. 
The motion carried.

At this point, Prof. Power, again on behalf 
of the subcommittee on communications, 
proposed that the Faculty Board recom-
mend that members of the Board of Trust-
ees not be directly involved in the process 
of hiring and terminating coaches or other 
personnel of the athletics department. 

Since, of course, the Faculty Board on Ath-
letics cannot bind the Board of Trustees, 
implementation of such a policy would 
require the approval of the Trustees. Such a 
policy could appear in Notre Dame’s State-
ment of Principles for Intercollegiate Athlet-
ics, with the Chair of the Board of Trustees 
being added as a signatory (currently only 
the president, the director of athletics and 
the Chair of the Faculty Board on Athletics 
sign the Statement). Prof. Power pointed 
out that the Association of Governing 
Boards of Universities and Colleges (AGB), 
an association to which Notre Dame be-
longs, has specifically endorsed such a 
policy. Placing the policy in our Statement 
of Principles would highlight the impor-
tance of it and of its implementation. Prof. 
Weber: Are contract extensions included in 
this policy? The Chair responded that the 
Association’s statement does not expressly 
address that point. Prof. Castellino added 
that such extensions constitute a relatively 
new concept and, therefore, understandably 
might not have been targeted by the As-
sociation. In light of this, Prof. Weber ob-
served that perhaps the Association’s policy 
does not go as far as it should. Rather than 
focus on the hiring and firing decisions, the 
Chair suggested, might we not better rec-
ommend that the Board of Trustees commit 
itself to the AGB’s total statement on athlet-
ics? That would seem less contentious and 
more comprehensive. Prof. Weber asked 
how up-to-date the Association’s statement 
is. There has been only one statement, the 
Chair replied, the one made in March 2004. 
Prof. Fallon remarked that changing the 
language as the Chair suggests, while per-
haps making our position less confronta-
tional, would not have the virtue of making 
clear the Faculty Board’s concern about the 
Trustees’ inappropriate involvement in hir-
ing and firing. Father Poorman suggested 
that the Faculty Board on Athletics might 
need to take a look at the entire statement 
before proceeding. Prof. Power, agreeing, 
stated that he would take the matter back 
to the subcommittee for consideration. The 
Chair said that he would send a copy of the 
statement to each member of the Faculty 
Board.

At this point Prof. Power, on behalf of the 
subcommittee on communications, pro-
posed that the description of the responsi-
bilities of the Faculty Athletics Representa-
tive, as set out in Notre Dame’s Statement 

of Principles for Intercollegiate Athletics, be 
amended. Currently, those responsibilities 
include serving on “search committees for 
senior athletics administrators and head 
coaches.” The proposal would require that 
the Faculty Athletics Representative be 
consulted as well with regard to contract 
extensions and terminations of senior 
athletics administrators and head coaches. 
Currently, pursuant to an agreement 
reached with both the president’s office and 
the director of athletics, the Faculty Athlet-
ics Representative is consulted concerning 
all such extensions. The proposal would 
incorporate that agreement, and consulta-
tion with regard to terminations, into the 
Statement of Principles for Intercollegiate 
Athletics. Prof. Weber asked whether, in 
light of that agreement, the Chair had been 
consulted concerning the extension of the 
contract of the current head coach in foot-
ball. Yes, the Chair responded, he had been 
fully consulted. Ms. Conboy added that 
extensions or renewals of all coaches are 
brought to the attention of the Chair for his 
advice. Most of these, the Chair added, are 
not controversial and therefore need no ex-
tended discussion. The Board voted to pur-
sue amendment of the Statement of Prin-
ciples for Intercollegiate Athletics to reflect 
the suggested additional responsibilities of 
Notre Dame’s Faculty Athletics Representa-
tive. The Chair thanked the subcommittee 
on communications for all the work that 
went into its proposals to the Board. 

5. The “Bridge Program:” The Chair called 
on Mr. Holmes to provide a report on 
the Summer Bridge Program. Beginning 
in 2001, Mr. Holmes noted, the NCAA 
allowed incoming Division I men’s and 
women’s basketball student-athletes to 
enroll in academic courses during the sum-
mer before their initial fall semester. The 
intent was to help raise graduation rates, 
especially for men’s basketball, by having 
students complete six credits of course 
work while fulfilling other aspects of their 
overall transition to university life. Based 
on the apparent success of this program, 
the NCAA extended this opportunity to 
incoming student-athletes of other sports, 
beginning summer 2005. Each institution 
was free to choose who would be invited to 
participate on its campus.

With generally favorable outcomes, Notre 
Dame’s First Year of Studies (FYS) and  
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Office of Academic Services for Student- 
Athletes (ASSA) had provided summer-
session academic advising and support 
services for incoming women’s basketball 
student-athletes since 2001 and men’s bas-
ketball student-athletes since 2002. The 
largest total of incoming student-athletes, 
however, never exceeded six in any of those 
four summers. These small numbers made 
relatively easy the academic advising and 
other support for these new student-ath-
letes.

Associate Provost Christine Maziar formed 
a committee to determine how Notre Dame 
should respond to the NCAA’s expansion 
of this opportunity. Representatives of FYS, 
ASSA, Student Affairs, Undergraduate Ad-
missions, the Department of Athletics, and 
the Faculty Board on Athletics met several 
times and decided that Notre Dame would 
offer the summer session opportunity to 
selected, incoming student-athletes from 
fall sports teams. Ultimately 24 student-
athletes, 15 from football, 4 from men’s bas-
ketball, 2 from women’s basketball, 2 from 
men’s soccer, and 1 from women’s soccer 
accepted invitations to participate during 
summer 2005. 

A number of academic and residential-life 
concerns arose in connection with the ar-
rival of such a large number of first-time 
students during the summer session. Mr. 
Kevin Rooney of FYS, Mr. Holmes of 
ASSA, Mr. Michael Karwoski of the De-
partment of Athletics and Mr. William Kirk 
of the Office of Student Affairs were asked 
to address these concerns and develop 
what came to be called a Summer Bridge 
Program.

Each of the 24 student-athletes completed 
two courses during the summer without 
any failures. Individual grade-point averag-
es for the summer ranged from 2.0 to 3.834, 
with a 3.125 mean and a 3.333 median. The 
individual achievement seemed to correlate 
closely with the high-school records of the 
students. Only one of the courses, FYC 
13090, Introduction to Academic Writing 
and Research, was designed specifically for 
the summer-session students, namely those 
who seemed weaker in writing. All of the 
others, except ENGL 20215, Introduction 
to Shakespeare, are usually available as part 
of the normal course offerings for first-year 
students.

The students met with their academic ad-
visors in the First Year of Studies several 
times, and the Office of Academic Services 
for Student-Athletes provided study ses-
sions and tutoring in specific subjects each 
week during the summer session. Those 
two offices joined to present guest speak-
ers to the students each week. The speakers 
covered a variety of “transition to Notre 
Dame” topics, including the Academic 
Code of Honor, University degree require-
ments and programs, interaction with pro-
fessors, time management, note-taking and 
test preparation, assistance with physical 
and learning disabilities, and the services of 
the Counseling Center. 

Nonetheless, questions for the future re-
main important. With an expected increase 
to 35-40 students for summer 2006, will 
a sufficient number of places be available 
in appropriate courses—and at times that 
do not conflict with each other? Does FYC 
13090 remain a viable option? Given the 
high grades in MATH 10250, Elements 
of Calculus I, and the many low first-test 
grades achieved by our summer students in 
the first MATH 10260, Elements of Calcu-
lus II–Business, this fall, will closer screen-
ing of candidates for MATH 10250 be re-
quired next summer? If so, what alternative 
courses will be available in the afternoon 
time slot?

All 24 of the students lived on campus dur-
ing the summer. The male students lived 
in Keough Hall and the female students 
in Knott Hall. An intern with the football 
program lived with the 15 football student-
athletes to make certain that they adjusted 
successfully to residence-hall life. Juniors 
from each of the other teams (basketball 
and soccer) took responsibility for the ad-
justment of their small numbers of summer 
participants. 

Mr. Rooney of FYS, Mr. Holmes of ASSA 
and Mr. Jeff Shoup of Residence Life met 
with the football intern and the junior team 
representatives to discuss the program mid-
way through the summer. All reported that 
the program was going well. However, none 
of them seemed ready to take an active role 
in any sort of presentation to the students 
on how to be successful at ND. One under-
age-drinking incident involving one of the 
summer-program student-athletes did arise 
during the summer.

Prof. Castellino asked what the Board 
should do with this information; he found 
the entire program unappealing and would 
like to discuss it further when appropriate. 
Father Poorman agreed that the program 
presented its risks, but observed that it is 
undergoing continuing review; we do need 
to be cautious. Prof. Castellino worried 
about course selection for the program. 
Expressing real empathy for football players 
who are expected to be “up to speed” on the 
first day of class, he nevertheless disliked 
the idea of core courses being taken over 
the summer. There is, inevitably, a less rigid 
academic attitude during the summer; ac-
cordingly, students in such core courses 
do not get the full student experience and 
interaction. These courses are too central to 
the educational mission to allow students 
to take them in the summer without the 
full complement of university students with 
whom to interact. Added Prof. Kirkner: 
The motivation of the NCAA might be to 
address low graduation rates, but that is not 
ours. Our graduation rates are superb. Still, 
Mr. Holmes added, our student-athletes do 
not do as well as our other students aca-
demically. Grades of student-athletes tend 
to “dip” during sophomore year and then 
go back up during the junior and senior 
years. For our basketball student-athletes, 
both men and women, the Bridge Program 
has been beneficial. With regard to the 
2006 summer program, it is interesting to 
look at the performance of all 24 students. 
But Prof. Castellino worried about what 
“beneficial” means in this context; this 
should not be just about grades, but about 
whether student-athletes get the “entire 
experience.” Mr. Holmes: How do we mea-
sure that? Prof. Castellino: We could have 
exit interviews asking what the student-
athletes think. Prof. Power asked whether 
student-athletes could take electives like 
writing courses that would prepare them 
for their first year. Mr. Holmes responded 
that the Office of the First Year of Studies is 
now examining options. That said, we have 
never offered a composition course dur-
ing the summer. Prof. Weber felt that the 
program’s forward motion reflected a natu-
ral progression. Such an examination of the 
curriculum allows us to design a still more 
appropriate program. Last year we did not 
focus on the courses taken. Now, with the 
program in place, we will target concerns 
regarding courses and the establishment of 
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appropriate boundaries for the program. 
The program represents a work in progress, 
like the fifth year of eligibility. These things 
take time. But we must continue to get 
feedback and make appropriate changes. 
Prof. Castellino reiterated that he strongly 
disagreed with offering core courses during 
the summer. It would make sense to expand 
our discussions with the Office of the First 
Year of Studies. Mr. Holmes: It should be 
noted that the program got developed very 
quickly last year; Mr. Rooney in the Office 
of the First Year of Studies did a great job 
pulling the courses together. The Chair 
thanked Mr. Holmes for his report.

6. Report on Bowl possibilities: Repre-
senting Dr. White, who was unable to be 
present, Mr. Wilcox, deputy associate ath-
letics director, reported on Notre Dame’s 
prospects for a football bowl game. He 
observed that Notre Dame’s sixth win made 
the Irish “bowl-eligible.” At this point, Mr. 
Wilcox reported, we expect to participate 
in a BCS bowl game. The Rose Bowl, which 
this year hosts the championship game, will 
likely pit the University of Texas against 
the University of Southern California. The 
Fiesta Bowl, because its normal anchor, 
the Big Twelve Conference champion, will 
likely play in the Rose Bowl, has first choice 
among the at-large teams. Hopefully, it will 
choose Notre Dame. Nonetheless, other 
bowls remain significant and very posi-
tive possibilities. Mr. Wilcox stressed that 
despite our expectations to participate in 
a BCS bowl, nothing can be guaranteed 
until the end of the season. Prof. Castellino: 
If the Fiesta Bowl loses Texas, doesn’t it 
get two “at-large” teams? Yes, Mr. Wilcox 
replied. There is no requirement that the Fi-
esta Bowl choose the second-place finisher 
in the Big Twelve Conference. Ms. Conboy 
added that the procedures for selection to 
BCS bowls are much more complicated 
than the media represent them to be. In 
addition to the order of choice and the like, 
there are pages and pages of adjustments 
that could be implemented in certain situa-
tions. Mr. Holmes asked whether the insti-
tution has a say in whether to accept. Ms. 
Conboy responded that we will not hesitate 
to accept a BCS Bowl bid. Prof. Fallon: 
Could Notre Dame, at least theoretically, 
be locked out by conference commission-
ers? Mr. Wilcox responded that one hears 
such things, but there remains in any event 

enough conference support for our posi-
tion. The Chair added that, in light of the 
many positives that Notre Dame brings to 
a Bowl, including a multitude of fans and 
high television ratings, selection of Notre 
Dame, should it remain eligible, will be a 
“slam dunk.” The Chair thanked Mr. Wilcox 
for his report.

7. Preview of proposed NCAA legislation: 
Mr. Karwoski, associate athletics direc-
tor for compliance, briefed the Board on 
the NCAA legislative process. Currently 
approximately 150 legislative proposals 
wend their way through that process. Mr. 
Karwoski and his associates have “vetted” 
all of these proposals through conference 
calls and otherwise. Moreover, they have 
met with the Chair of the Faculty Board 
to discuss them and to propose tentative 
institutional positions on each. Later this 
semester the Faculty Board will discuss 
those proposals having especial relevance 
to the Board’s concerns. Although this 
year’s offerings do not threaten earthshak-
ing changes, a few deserve mention. Again 
the NCAA has before it a proposal to al-
low student-athletes a five-year window in 
which to compete five years. (Currently stu-
dent-athletes may compete only four years 
in a five-year window.) A separate proposal 
would exclude fifth-year student-athletes 
who have received their bachelor’s degrees 
from the NCAA’s Annual Progress Rate 
(APR) calculation. Several proposals would 
affect application of the one-time transfer 
exception, in one case virtually abolishing 
it. Finally, several proposals would modify 
the “skills instruction” provisions that apply 
to out-of-season training. None of these, 
however, would increase the time commit-
ment of student-athletes. Prof. Weber asked 
whether or not the Board could get a report 
on how the proposals it considers actually 
fare in the legislative process. Yes, the Chair 
responded; he will get to the Board a report 
on the fate of last year’s legislative propos-
als. The Chair thanked Mr. Karwoski for his 
report.

8. Reports from subcommittee chairs: Prof. 
Bender, on behalf of the subcommittee on 
academic integrity, brought to the Board 
concerns about the implications of mid-
year enrollment of student-athletes. Such 
things already occur at other institutions. 
Especially because Notre Dame did not fill 
its complement of incoming grant-in-aid 

football players this year, mid-year enroll-
ments present the positive of not counting 
against next year’s allotment, but rather 
this year’s, should the program so elect. 
We need to discuss a number of issues, 
including the appropriateness of beginning 
mid-year, the impact on orientation, the 
availability of related resources and the like. 
The Office of the Provost did consider the 
implications through a committee chaired 
by associate provost Chris Maziar and in-
cluding Father Poorman and assistant pro-
vost for admissions, Dan Saracino. Is there 
a role for the Faculty Board on Athletics, 
some reason to grapple with these issues 
outside the context of that committee? This 
we should discuss at the December meeting 
of the Faculty Board. The Chair: Two of our 
subcommittees have interests involved here, 
the subcommittee on academic integrity 
and the subcommittee on student welfare. 
Prof. Power expressed his consternation 
that members of the Faculty Board learned 
about such things in the newspaper. First, 
he continued, we read that Notre Dame 
does not do it, and then that we plan to do 
it and then, indeed, that we have already 
admitted such a student-athlete (if not 
more than one). Don’t we, as the Faculty 
Board on Athletics, look bad for not having 
tracked this issue? For some, to be sure, it is 
not an issue; but for others the situation re-
sembles the tail wagging the dog. Has a de-
cision already been made? Are we prepared 
to evaluate this as a “fait accompli”? The 
Chair stated that he would put this issue 
on the agenda for the December meeting. 
Meanwhile, he asked the subcommittees to 
provide him with the names of those who 
should be invited to that meeting for that 
discussion. 

9. Adjournment: The Chair adjourned the 
meeting at 7:05 p.m.
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